WHOLE FOODS COMMUNITY CO-OP, INC.

Minutes of SEPTEMBER 2010 Meeting of Board of Directors

DATE: 

September 27, 2010

TIME: 

5:30 PM

LOCATION: 
Whole Foods Co-op, 610 East 4th Street, Duluth, MN

Attended by Board members: Alison Champeaux, Chris Edwardson, Mary Dragich, Mark Friederichs, David Helf, and Theresa Koenig. Also present: General Manager Sharon Murphy.  Heather Murphy was absent.

Motion, seconded and carried is abbreviated as MSC, followed by the names of the maker, second and vote tally. U = unanimous vote.

OPEN SESSION

President David called the meeting to order at 5:35 PM.  Mary was appointed timekeeper.

Board members were prepared and no conflicts of interest were noted.  

IMPORTANT DATES

             Sharon noted that the new Owner swipe cards, the October Owner Appreciation Month postcard and the two Co+Op Deals fliers for October would be bundled and mailed to Owners by October 1, 2010.

REVIEW

Minutes – The Board approved (MSC, Alison, Mary) the draft of the Minutes of the August 23, 2010, meeting of the Board of Directors. 


Management Report – Sharon reported that the Triangle Recycling bin (for clothing, shoes, household items, etc.) has been installed outside WFC.  The Board deferred action on the Cooperative Board Leadership Development contract renewal for 2011 to its October meeting.  To date, 250 rsvps have been received for the Annual Owners Meeting on October 16.  Sharon distributed to Board members extra copies of the FY 2010 Annual Report and the Agenda for the Annual Owners Meeting as well as the Case Study Audit Report on WFC produced by the National Cooperative Grocers Association operational audit team in August 2010.


Ownership Report - With respect to the September report, the Board approved:

· (MSU, Alison, Theresa) 86 new Owner applications, 

· (MSU, Chris, Mary) five requests for term/transfer of equity and

· (MSC, Chris, Alison; Mark abstained) one request for $80 from the Matching Fund.

The Board noted that, as of August 31, 2010, WFC has 5,771 active Owners and 1,103 inactive Owners. 


Financial Report – The Board reviewed the August Income Statement.  Sharon advised that: 

· Sales growth to date in September is approximately 10% with a goal of 7%.

· An ENDS donation of $1,000.00 was made to assist with production costs of Food for Change, a cooperative history movie project.

· WFC will donate 1% of sales on Saturday, October 16, 2010, to The Howard Bowers Fund.  The Bowers Fund is managed by The Cooperative Development Foundation and allocates grants for the education and training of food co-op staff, managers and board members.  Food co-ops across the country select a day in October (National Co-op Month) to donate to The Howard Bowers Fund.


Compliance Reports – The Board deferred action on the Compliance Report on Policy D11 General Manager Evaluation Committee to its October meeting agenda.


Board Calendar – With respect to the Board’s September calendar, Sharon distributed a draft of WFC’s Fiscal Year 2010 financial audit prepared by Bill Pank of Eikill & Schilling, Ltd.  The draft audit concludes:



“In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all 



material respects, the financial position of Whole Foods Community Co-op, Inc, as of 




June 30, 2010, and the results of its operations and cash flows for the year then




ended, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United



States of America.”

In order to finalize this audit, the accountants require a decision from the Board on allocation, if any, of a patronage rebate based on net income from Owner purchases in FY 2010.


Following discussion, the Board approved (MSU, Mark, Alison) a cash patronage rebate in the amount of 25% of the net income from Owner purchases in FY 2010 to Owners whose cash rebate will equal a minimum $5.00 in accordance with WFC’s Bylaws (Article VII Patronage Dividends/Reserve Funds, Section 4 (b)(2) Capital Reserve): 



Net income from Owner purchases in FY 2010 

$365,730.54



25% cash rebate





- 91,432.64



75% to retained patronage rebates



$274,297.90

Owners whose cash rebate for FY 2010 will be less than $5.00 will be mailed a coupon for 5% off a purchase of their choice in December 2010.

OLD BUSINESS


With respect to achieving progress on our ENDS, Mary presented the results of her research on the Midwest Food Connection, a non-profit food education program sponsored by Twin Cities food co-ops for children ages 6 through 12 at public schools near participating co-ops. Mark reported on the sustainable foods curriculum developed by David Abazs for 5th graders and taught by farmers in public schools along the North Shore.

NEW BUSINESS
             David assigned the following Board compliance reports for the October meeting agenda:

· D3 Officers’ Roles/Heather

· D4 Code of Conduct/Mark

             With respect to the winter issue of the Garbanzo Gazette (submission deadline October 29, 2010), David will prepare the Board Report and Chris will write the Membership Matters column.

             With respect to upcoming election of Board officers, the Board assigned the following topics for their October meeting agenda:

1) Review John Carver article on Board officers 

2) Discuss qualifications for Board officers

3) Conduct election of Board officers

Following an evaluation on process including review of process questions relating to specific Agenda items, the Board approved  (MSU, Theresa, Mary) adjourning this meeting at 7:36 PM.  

Respectfully submitted,

Sharon Murphy, General Manager


